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MINUTES OF A MEETING OF KIRKHAM TOWN COUNCIL HELD ON TUESDAY OCTOBER 2ND 2012 FOLLOWING LEISURE COMMITTEE AT 7PM 

COUNCIL CHAMBER COUNCIL OFFICES MOOR STREET KIRKHAM
Present: The Mayor Councillor Peter Hardy, Councilors Mrs Oades, J.Cameron, E.Silverwood, K.Beckett, P.Hodgson, M.McIver, D.Murrey
At the start of the meeting the Mayor reminded members to adhere to the Code of Conduct
1. Apologies for absence: Councillor K Wright work commitments

2. Declarations of interest: Members were reminded that in accordance with the local Authorities Code of Conduct Act 2007 (part 2) members interests and Councils Standing Orders that any pecuniary or other interests should be declared. Cllr Hardy declared an interest in all planning matters

3. Tenders received: members reviewed the tenders submitted for the Kirkham Memorial Garden works and made a decision on the most appropriate and cost effective tender submitted. Approved:  that the clerk write to all tender submissions detailing the statutory 11 days ‘standstill’ period to the successful and unsuccessful contractors.
4. Policing in Kirkham: the monthly report has been circulated. Other items were raised as follows: drugs use and sale in the town - this is being closely monitored with many of the participants known to the Police. Cycling on footpaths in Kirkham CBO Jackie Marwick has organized a meeting at Wesham Fire Station for all interested bodies on Wednesday October 10th at 09.30. a press release will follow on October 16th. Licensing issues with the Black Horse public house Preston Street – noted the clerk to write to the Licensing officer to request further action. Traffic congestion outside Kirkham Grammar school continues to cause concern with parent traffic and coaches backing up onto the bypass particularly on Thursday afternoons. Safety of pupils and public a concern. Further Police checks will be made. Old Row and Freckleton Street noted yellow lines need repainting to control parking. Cllr Oades reported Cherry tree St Georges estate have been granted access only as there are no pavements and KGS students and parents were causing congestion by parking/waiting. Cllr Silverwood reported on a payment of £100.00 from the KWBG towards the cost of the radio license supporting businesses in the town. The delivery van at the bedding store Poulton Street has again been reported. The repair garage on Ribby Road is also causing congestion for neighbours and through traffic. A query re mobility scooters brought the response that they can be used on the road with suitable insurance.
5. Ratification of the actions of the Leisure Committee held on October 2nd 2012.approved.

6. Approval of the minutes:
a. July 3rd 2012 – approved

b. August 20th 2012 – approved

c. September 4th  - approved 

7.  matters arising from those minutes: none recorded

8. Mayors announcements: the Mayor detailed his appointments for the month

9. Town Clerks announcements and correspondence:  all correspondence for the past month circulated

a. Code of Conduct: Cllr Hodgson circulated a code of conduct and asked for feedback – a meeting has been set for October 16th 2012 to discuss
b. Standing orders – as above

c. Role of the Town Clerk  job description has been added to the documents above for discussion

10. PAOS report: Cllr Oades reported on the informal meeting as per the note circulated. PAOS report of the September 25th meeting circulated. Christmas tree update. The proposal to move the Crown and Orb from the center bed Market Square to facilitate the planting of a live tree was discussed. Cllr Oades has sourced a tree for £115.00 through Kirkham in Bloom. HMP to assist in planting and removing the ironworks. The maintenance contract was discussed and approval for an extension to March 2014 agreed. The clerk to liaise with the Director of Customer Services re roll over on some officer time.
WSH grant application is through to the next round to be approved later this month. If successful a meeting with the key players will be called; the possibility of Lottery funding for the scheme was discussed. PAOS asked for an update on the Full circle of Light proposal. Noted.

The clerk to write to HMP Kirkham to thank the staff and inmates for their invaluable contribution towards the town planting and parks.

11. KWBG report – High street innovation fund business support. Cllr Silverwood reported on a meeting attended at FBC. The intention is for the three ‘chambers’ of St. Anne’s Lytham and Kirkham to meet to discuss funding and distribution. The Christmas tree programme for individual business is underway with a new provider who is offering an improved service.

12. Planning applications:
a. 12/0502 St. Michael’s School – KTC response no objections but note the containers should be painted to blend with the surrounds

b. 12/0527 Georges Garage site Warton application for housing – KTC response no objections noted use of brownfield site

c. 12/0524 Georges Garage  site Warton application for 2 x retail units – KTC objections remain at out of town retail.

d. Fylde Rural Forum: this was well attended with a further meeting to be planned to include the MP FBC Portfolio holder and FBC officers.

e. Parish Poll – this could create an independent housing needs survey in rural Fylde.

f. Newsletter twitter has had 82 contacts on the online petition.
g. Railtrack – Cllr Oades reported FBC officers have been discussing a Park and Ride scheme for the past two years based at the station. The clerk to write to Railtrack making clear KTC commitment to the Station Road woodland which cannot be seen as a possible option for this scheme.

13. Finance:

a. Monthly report – noted

b. Precept – defer to next meeting
c. Insurance Kirkham Town Trust: the clerk outlined the benefit of using the KTC insurance to cover theft and vandalism at a cost of £97.00 rather than expend KTT monies of £487.35.    Approved the insurance for the Christmas lights to be transferred. The clerk to check with JM Services the Christmas lights installer on the quantity of lights involved. Noted that the two new trees by the Market Square will not be used until mature.
14. Licensing: an application for 2 The Square to extend their existing license was discussed and rejected.  In light of new regulations it is likely this will be passed by FBC
15. Rural Splash report: Cllr Beckett reported £500.00 was raised at a recent event at the Willows Club. Cllr Oades reported that main funding could run out next year. The grant monies obtained through LSP have now been spent on improvements. Lottery funding may be an avenue to follow.

16. Staffing: no reports

17. Highways: Cllr Oades reported on the pavement improvement scheme in the town which is due to start on the south side of Poulton Street – this will be phased in through to 2013. Letters will be sent to businesses in the areas affected by the works. The scheme will include some additional bollards to prevent damage by deliveries.
18. Cycling on footpaths: see item 4. Cllr Oades reported she was disappointed the meeting could not be held centrally as this is a Kirkham initiative.

19. Council web page: a meeting to be organized to further discuss.

20. Date and time of next meeting: the next meeting of this council will be held on Tuesday November 6th 2012 following Leisure Committee at 7pm Council Chamber Council Offices Moor Street Kirkham
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